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Web site. Use ‘‘code 68’’ to identify 
NOSAC when accessing this material. 

Dated: October 14, 2010. 
F.J. Sturm, 
Acting Director, Commercial Regulations and 
Standards. 
[FR Doc. 2010–26545 Filed 10–20–10; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 9110–04–P 

DEPARTMENT OF HOMELAND 
SECURITY 

Federal Emergency Management 
Agency 

[Docket ID: FEMA–2007–0008] 

National Advisory Council 
Teleconference Meeting 

AGENCY: Federal Emergency 
Management Agency, DHS. 
ACTION: Notice of teleconference 
meeting. 

SUMMARY: The National Advisory 
Council (NAC) will be holding a 
teleconference meeting for the purpose 
of discussing revisions to the National 
Exercise Program (NEP). The 
teleconference meeting will be open to 
the public. 
DATES: Meeting Date: Wednesday, 
November 10, 2010 from approximately 
3 p.m. e.s.t. to 5 p.m. e.s.t. 

Comment Date: Written comments 
must be received by Wednesday, 
November 3, 2010. 
ADDRESSES: The meeting will be held 
via teleconference only. Members of the 
public who wish to obtain the listen- 
only call-in number, access code, and 
other information for the public 
teleconference may contact Alyson Price 
as listed in the FOR FURTHER 
INFORMATION CONTACT section by 
Wednesday, November 3, 2010. All 
written comments must be received by 
Wednesday, November 3, 2010. All 
submissions received must include the 
Docket ID FEMA–2007–0008 and may 
be submitted by any one of the 
following methods: 

Federal Rulemaking Portal: http:// 
www.regulations.gov. Follow the 
instructions for submitting comments 
on the Web site. 

E-mail: FEMA–RULES@dhs.gov. 
Include Docket ID FEMA–2007–0008 in 
the subject line of the message. 

Facsimile: (703) 483–2999. 
Mail: FEMA, Office of Chief Counsel, 

500 C Street, SW., Room 840, 
Washington, DC 20472–3100. 

Hand Delivery/Courier: FEMA, Office 
of Chief Counsel, 500 C Street, SW., 
Room 840, Washington, DC 20472– 
3100. 

Instructions: All submissions received 
must include the docket ID: FEMA– 
2007–0008. Comments received will 
also be posted without alteration at 
http://www.regulations.gov, including 
any personal information provided. You 
may want to read the Privacy Act 
Notice, which is found via the Privacy 
Notice link in the footer of http:// 
www.regulations.gov. 

Docket: For access to the docket to 
read documents or comments received 
by the National Advisory Council, go to 
http://www.regulations.gov. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Alyson Price, Designated Federal 
Officer, FEMA, 500 C Street, SW., Room 
832, Washington, DC 20472–3100, 
telephone 202–646–3746, fax 202–646– 
3930, and e-mail FEMA–NAC@dhs.gov. 
The NAC Web site is located at: 
http://www.fema.gov/about/nac/. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: Notice of 
this meeting is required under the 
Federal Advisory Committee Act 
(FACA), Public Law 92–463, as 
amended (5 U.S.C. App. 1 et seq.). 

The Department of Homeland 
Security/Federal Emergency 
Management Agency (DHS/FEMA) is 
working to revise the NEP to incorporate 
key tenets, principles, and structures 
based on the Secretary’s August 17, 
2010 directive. FEMA will be 
conducting a public teleconference with 
the NAC to brief it on the planned 
program revisions and to obtain the 
Council’s input on the NEP reform. 

The meeting is open to the public. 
Although members of the public will 
not be allowed to comment orally 
during the meeting, they may file a 
written statement with the NAC before 
the date of the meeting. For those 
wishing to submit written comments, 
please follow the procedure described 
in the ADDRESSES section. 

Dated: October 15, 2010. 
W. Craig Fugate, 
Administrator, Federal Emergency 
Management Agency. 
[FR Doc. 2010–26593 Filed 10–20–10; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 9111–48–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

Fish and Wildlife Service 

[FWS–R7–2010–N191; 70133–1265–0000– 
S3] 

Draft Comprehensive Conservation 
Plan and Environmental Assessment, 
Selawik National Wildlife Refuge, 
Kotzebue, AK 

AGENCY: U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 
Interior. 

ACTION: Notice of availability; request 
for comments. 

SUMMARY: We, the U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service (Service), announce the 
availability of a draft comprehensive 
conservation plan (CCP) and 
environmental assessment (EA) for the 
Selawik National Wildlife Refuge 
(Refuge) for public review and 
comment. In this document, we describe 
alternatives, including our preferred 
alternative, to manage the Refuge for the 
15 years following approval of the final 
CCP. 
DATES: To ensure consideration, please 
send your written comments by January 
15, 2011. We will announce upcoming 
public meetings and other opportunities 
for public input in local news media. 
ADDRESSES: You may submit comments 
or requests for copies of the draft CCP 
and the EA or more information by any 
of the following methods. You may 
request hard copies or a CD–ROM of the 
document. 

Agency Web Site: Download a copy of 
the document at http://alaska.fws.gov/ 
nwr/planning/plans.htm. 

E-mail: selawik_planning@fws.gov; 
please include ‘‘Selawik National 
Wildlife Refuge draft CCP and EA’’ in 
the subject line of the message. 

Fax: Attn: Jeffrey Brooks, (907) 786– 
3965, or Lee Anne Ayres, (907) 442– 
3124. 

U.S. Mail: Jeffrey Brooks, U.S. Fish 
and Wildlife Service Regional Office, 
1011 E. Tudor Road Mailstop 231, 
Anchorage, AK 99503. 

In-Person Viewing or Pickup: Call 
(907) 786–3357 to make an appointment 
during regular business hours at the 
above address; or call (907) 442–3799 to 
make an appointment during regular 
business hours at the Selawik Refuge 
Headquarters in Kotzebue, AK. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Jeffrey Brooks, Planning Team Leader, at 
the above address, by phone at (907) 
786–3839, or by e-mail at 
selawik_planning@fws.gov. 

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Introduction 

With this notice, we continue the CCP 
process for the Selawik National 
Wildlife Refuge. We started this process 
through a notice of intent in the Federal 
Register (73 FR 57143; October 1, 2008). 

The Selawik National Wildlife Refuge 
was established by the Alaska National 
Interest Lands Conservation Act 
(ANILCA) in 1980. Selawik Refuge 
straddles the Arctic Circle in 
northwestern Alaska, encompassing an 
area approximately the size of 
Connecticut. Refuge boundaries 
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encompass approximately 3.2 million 
acres of which approximately 2.5 
million acres are administered by the 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. Section 
302(7)(B) of ANILCA states the purposes 
for which the Selawik Refuge was 
established: (1) To conserve fish and 
wildlife populations and habitats in 
their natural diversity; (2) to fulfill 
international treaty obligations of the 
United States with respect to fish and 
wildlife and their habitats; (3) to 
provide the opportunity for continued 
subsistence use by local residents; and 
(4) to ensure water quality and 
necessary water quantity within the 
Refuge. 

The Selawik River, an important 
feature, meanders through the heart of 
the Refuge, creating a rich succession of 
habitats, including vast wetlands. The 
names of both the river and the Refuge 
originated from the Inupiaq word 
‘‘siilivik,’’ which means ‘‘place of 
sheefish.’’ The sheefish, or inconnu, is a 
member of the whitefish family and 
provides an important, and highly 
desired, food resource for Native 
subsistence harvesters in this region of 
Alaska. 

Extensive tundra wetlands containing 
grass and sedge meadows dominate the 
Refuge landscape, while boreal spruce 
forests, alder, and willow thickets trace 
stream and river drainages. Multitudes 
of migratory waterfowl and shorebirds 
breed on 24,000 lakes and ponds within 
the Refuge. Neo-tropical songbirds nest 
in forests and willow thickets. Moose, 
wolves, lynx, bears, muskoxen, Arctic 
and red fox, beavers, and muskrats are 
year-round residents. The Western 
Arctic Caribou Herd migrates across 
Selawik Refuge. In mild winters, small 
bands of caribou remain on the Refuge 
to forage in the lichen-covered foothills. 
Many rivers, sloughs, and lakes support 
both freshwater and anadromous 
fisheries, and provide spawning 
grounds for northern pike, Arctic 
grayling, and various types of whitefish. 

Access to the Refuge is possible only 
by boat, float- or ski-equipped airplane, 
snowmobile, or dogsled team. 
Snowmobile trails provide vital links 
among the Alaska Native villages of the 
region in winter and are usually 
passable to travelers through the end of 
April. Several of these villages are 
located within or near the Refuge 
boundary, including Buckland, Noorvik, 
Selawik, Kiana, Ambler, Kobuk, and 
Shungnak. 

Background 

The CCP Process 

The National Wildlife Refuge System 
Administration Act of 1966 (16 U.S.C. 

668dd-668ee) (Administration Act), as 
amended by the National Wildlife 
Refuge System Improvement Act of 
1997, and the Alaska National Interest 
Lands Conservation Act of 1980 (94 
Stat. 2371; ANILCA) require us to 
develop a CCP for each refuge. The 
purpose for developing a CCP is to 
provide refuge managers with a 15-year 
plan for achieving refuge purposes and 
contributing toward the mission of the 
National Wildlife Refuge System, 
consistent with sound principles of fish 
and wildlife management, conservation, 
legal mandates, and our policies. We 
will review and update the CCP at least 
every 15 years in accordance with the 
Administration Act and ANILCA. 

Public Outreach 
We started the CCP for Selawik 

Refuge in September 2008. At that time 
and throughout the planning process, 
we requested public comments and 
considered and incorporated them in 
numerous ways. We mailed a planning 
newsletter to approximately 3,200 
individuals, agencies, and 
organizations. This newsletter 
announced that we were revising the 
CCP and seeking input from the public. 
The newsletter informed the public 
about issues that were identified by the 
planning team and Refuge staff. The 
newsletter contained a work sheet that 
provided an opportunity for people to 
identify issues that they thought should 
be addressed in the CCP. This 
newsletter and work sheet were also 
made available through the Internet. 
Over 70 written comments were 
received. 

To gather additional input from the 
public, members of the planning team 
held an open house meeting in 
Kotzebue, which was attended by 18 
community members. Visits were made 
to Buckland, Kiana, Noorvik, Selawik, 
and Shungnak where members of the 
planning team attended city and tribal 
council meetings to inform residents of 
the planning process and to hear them 
speak about the issues. Nearly 50 village 
elders and community leaders were 
interviewed during these visits. 

The planning team categorized the 
comments into four interrelated topics 
that were of value to the public: (1) 
Subsistence; (2) aesthetics, natural 
habitat, and wildness; (3) fish and 
wildlife; and (4) research and education. 
Based on this public outreach and the 
discussions of the planning team, we 
have formulated eight major planning 
issues which are addressed in the draft 
CCP and the EA: (1) Protection of fish, 
wildlife, habitats, and subsistence; (2) 
management of access to refuge lands 
for community residents and the 

visiting public; (3) maintaining hunting 
opportunities; (4) addressing local 
public use needs; (5) maintaining water 
quality and quantity; (6) maintaining the 
wild character of the Refuge and quality 
visitor experiences; (7) proactively 
addressing the uncertainties of climate 
change; and (8) providing more outreach 
and better communication for the 
public. 

We have considered and evaluated all 
of these issues and public concerns, 
with many incorporated into the various 
management alternatives, goals, and 
objectives addressed or described in the 
draft CCP and the EA. 

CCP Alternatives We Are Considering 
The document describes and 

evaluates three alternatives for 
managing the Refuge for the 15 years 
following approval of the final CCP. 
These alternatives follow much of the 
same general management direction. 
Alternative A (the No-Action 
Alternative) is required under NEPA 
and describes continuation of current 
management activities. Alternative A 
serves as a baseline against which to 
compare the other alternatives. Under 
Alternative A, management of the 
Refuge would continue to follow 
direction described in the 1987 CCP and 
record of decision as modified by 
subsequent program-specific plans (e.g., 
fisheries, cultural resources, and fire 
management plans). Alternative A 
would continue to protect and maintain 
the existing wildlife values, natural 
diversity, and ecological integrity of the 
Refuge. Human disturbances to fish and 
wildlife habitats and populations would 
be minimal. Private and commercial 
uses of the Refuge would not change, 
and public uses employing existing 
access methods would continue to be 
allowed. Opportunities would be 
maintained to pursue traditional 
subsistence activities and recreational 
hunting, fishing, and other wildlife 
dependent activities. Opportunities 
would be maintained to pursue research 
activities. 

Alternative B (the Preferred 
Alternative) would generally continue 
to follow management direction 
described in the 1987 CCP and record of 
decision as modified by subsequent 
program-specific plans, but some of that 
management direction has been updated 
by changes in policy since the 1987 
Selawik CCP was approved. Alternative 
B identifies these specific changes in 
management direction as well as new 
goals and objectives for Refuge 
management that would be adopted 
regardless of which alternative is 
selected. Alternative B proposes 
limiting access to some public lands, 
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which are intermingled with private 
lands, for commercial guides and 
transporters whose clients are big game 
hunting. Alternative B proposes that a 
formal partnership be created between 
the Refuge and local entities to jointly 
maintain a shared facility of one or more 
buildings with capacity for office, 
meeting, and storage space in a 
community within the refuge. 
Alternative B proposes a study of 
traditional access methods for 
subsistence purposes. Alternative B 
proposes that local public use and 
access needs be addressed by creating 
formal partnerships between the Refuge 
and various local entities. 

Alternative C would generally 
continue to follow management 
direction described in Alternative A as 
modified by subsequent program- 
specific plans. Alternative C would also 
identify any specific changes or updates 
in management direction as well as 
adopt the new goals and objectives for 
Refuge management. Alternative C 
proposes that the Refuge manager could 
open or close some public lands, which 
are intermingled with private lands, to 
use by commercial guides and 
transporters whose clients are big game 
hunting. Alternative C proposes that the 
Refuge independently maintain a 
facility of one or more buildings with 
capacity for office, meeting, and storage 
space in a community within the refuge. 
Alternative C proposes the same study 
of traditional access methods for 
subsistence purposes. Alternative C 
would address local public use and 
access needs slightly different from 
Alternative B by proposing to expand or 
improve some opportunities for public 
use and access on Refuge lands. 

Public Meetings 

We will involve the public through 
open houses, meetings, written 
comments, and personal interviews 
with community members. We will mail 
documents to our national and local 
Refuge mailing lists. Public meetings 
will be held in communities in the 
Refuge area, including Kotzebue, 
Noorvik, and Selawik. Dates, times, and 
locations of each meeting or open house 
will be announced in advance in local 
media. 

Submitting Comments/Issues for 
Comment 

We particularly seek comments on the 
following issues: 

• Management of use by commercial 
guides and transporters to maintain big 
game hunting opportunities while 
reducing social conflict in the region; 

• How to best conduct a traditional 
access study of use for subsistence 
purposes on Refuge lands; 

• Proactively addressing climate 
change; and 

• Providing more outreach and better 
communication for the public. 

We consider comments substantive if 
they: 

• Question, with reasonable basis, the 
accuracy of the information in the 
document; 

• Question, with reasonable basis, the 
adequacy of the environmental 
assessment; 

• Present reasonable alternatives 
other than those presented in the draft 
CCP and the EA; and/or 

• Provide new or additional 
information relevant to the assessment. 

Next Steps 

After this comment period ends, we 
will analyze the comments and address 
them in the form of a final CCP and 
decision document. 

Public Availability of Comments 

Before including your address, phone 
number, e-mail address, or other 
personal identifying information in your 
comment, you should be aware that 
your entire comment—including your 
personal identifying information—may 
be made publicly available at any time. 
While you can ask us in your comment 
to withhold your personal identifying 
information from public review, we 
cannot guarantee that we will be able to 
do so. 

Dated: October 12, 2010. 
Gary Edwards, 
Acting Regional Director, U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service, Anchorage, Alaska. 
[FR Doc. 2010–26655 Filed 10–20–10; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4310–55–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

Bureau of Land Management 

[LLES956000–L14200000–BJ0000– 
LXSITRST0000] 

Eastern States: Filing of Plat of Survey 

AGENCY: Bureau of Land Management, 
Interior. 
ACTION: Notice of Filing of Plat of 
Survey; North Carolina. 

SUMMARY: The Bureau of Land 
Management (BLM) will file the plat of 
survey of the lands described below in 
the BLM–Eastern States office in 
Springfield, Virginia, 30 calendar days 
from the date of publication in the 
Federal Register. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Bureau of Land Management-Eastern 
States, 7450 Boston Boulevard, 
Springfield, Virginia 22153. Attn: 
Cadastral Survey. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The 
survey was requested by the Bureau of 
Indian Affairs. 

The lands surveyed are: 

Swain County, North Carolina 
The plat of survey represents the 

dependent resurvey of a portion of the 
Qualla Indian Boundary, land held in 
trust for the Eastern Band of Cherokee 
Indians, in Swain County, in the State 
of North Carolina, and was accepted 
September 7, 2010. 

We will place a copy of the plat we 
described in the open files. It will be 
available to the public as a matter of 
information. 

If BLM receives a protest against the 
survey, as shown on the plat, prior to 
the date of the official filing, we will 
stay the filing pending our 
consideration of the protest. 

We will not officially file the plat 
until the day after we have accepted or 
dismissed all protests and they have 
become final, including decisions on 
appeals. 

Dated: October 12, 2010. 
John Sroufe, 
Acting Chief Cadastral Surveyor. 
[FR Doc. 2010–26590 Filed 10–20–10; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 4310–GJ–P 

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR 

National Park Service 

Notice of Intent To Repatriate Cultural 
Items: U.S. Department of Defense, 
Army Corps of Engineers, Portland 
District, Portland, OR and University of 
Oregon Museum of Natural and 
Cultural History, Eugene, OR 

AGENCY: National Park Service, Interior. 
ACTION: Notice. 

Notice is hereby given in accordance 
with the Native American Graves 
Protection and Repatriation Act 
(NAGPRA), 25 U.S.C. 3005, of the intent 
to repatriate cultural items, for which 
the University of Oregon Museum of 
Natural and Cultural History, Eugene, 
OR, and U.S. Department of Defense, 
Army Corps of Engineers, Portland 
District, Portland, OR, have joint 
responsibility, that meet the definition 
of unassociated funerary objects under 
25 U.S.C. 3001. 

This notice is published as part of the 
National Park Service’s administrative 
responsibilities under NAGPRA, 25 
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